BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of April 14, 2015

Members Present:
Sharon Cooper 

David Ellenberg 
James Fleischmann 
Neil Hensel 

James Lutz

Thomas McCullough 

Michele Petrucci



Brian Reynolds 




Susan Rhoads
Beth Tipping
Members Absent:
Sam Beddia 
David Knoche


Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 

The Board first considered the minutes of the March 10, 2015 meeting.  Minor amendments were proposed to the minutes.  A motion was made to approve the minutes as amended by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  
The Board then considered proposed Resolution #15-01, application of James and Barbara Vito, requesting variance relief for front yard setback, and side yard setback to construct a roof over a third floor deck to property located at 5311 Ocean Drive, Avalon, New Jersey.  That application was approved in part and denied in part.  The Board requested that the Resolution be amended to provide two voting charts representing the two votes that were taken in this matter.  A motion was made to approve the Resolution as amended by Mr. Ellenberg, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all available members in the affirmative. 

Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ#15-03, 2388 Ocean Drive, LLC, requesting variance relief for lot area, lot frontage, side yard setback and total side yard setback to demolish an existing single family dwelling and construct a new single family dwelling at property located at Block 24.09, Lot 80 on the Municipal Tax Map of the Borough of Avalon, commonly known as 2388 Ocean Drive, Avalon, New Jersey.  Cory J. Gilman, Esquire appeared on behalf of the applicant.  He advised that the subject property is an isolated undersized lot and that the applicant proposes to demolish an existing single family dwelling on the lot and construct a new single family dwelling in place of same.  
William Haryslak of Architecture by Haryslak, LLC appeared, was sworn and testified on behalf of the application and from his plans consisting of one sheet dated January 29, 2015.  Mr. Haryslak advised that the property currently contains a three story single family dwelling that was built in the 1930s.  The existing property encroaches into the side yard setback and violates the zoning ordinance regarding total side yard setback.  He testified that the applicant proposes to construct a new three story single family dwelling containing four bedrooms and new decks.  The new development will comply with the new construction code and all habitable space will be above base flood elevation.  Mr. Haryslak testified that the side yard setbacks on both sides of the property will be improved.  

Mr. Haryslak testified that the new building will be compatible with the neighborhood since this area has generally been renovated during recent years.  He believes that there is a hardship as a result of the size of the lot and that the benefits of the variance relief outweigh any detriment since the new development will promote public safety, protect the property from flood and provide for a desirable visual environment.  

Christian Roth, a principal of the applicant, appeared, was sworn and testified that they have owned the property for eight years and they desire to renovate same to be a family home rather than a rental property.  He testified that during Hurricane Sandy, there was 4 ft of water in the structure.  He believes that the new proposed structure will be compatible with the neighborhood and that he does not believe that the proposed development will result in any negative effect upon neighboring properties.  
Joe Maffei, Board Engineer, was sworn and testified from his review memorandum of April 6, 2015.  He noted that the applicant had proposed revising the plans to evidence an additional on-site parking space which removed the requirement of a variance for number of parking spaces.

The matter was open to the public at which time several members of the public came forward to testify:

1.
 Craig Weber of 2368 Ocean Drive, Avalon the neighbor to the north, testified in 
opposition to the proposed development.  He expressed concerns for the reduced setback 
noting fire protection issues and stated that the development could be built with no 
variance relief necessary.  

2.
David Carbohn of 2389 Ocean Drive, Avalon appeared and testified in favor of 
the application. 

3.
Bernard Crandley of 2348 Ocean Drive, Avalon appeared and testified in favor of 
the application.

4.
Suzette Roth of 2338 Ocean Drive, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified in favor 
of the application.

After closing the public portion of the meeting, the Board completed its findings of facts and conclusions of law.  While the Board acknowledged that this was an isolated undersized lot, the Board found that the lot was not so small as to prohibit the construction of a reasonably sized structure which would comply with the bulk standards of the zoning ordinance.  The Board found that the relief requested could not be granted without substantial detriment to the public good and without substantially impairing the intent and purpose of the zoning plan and zoning ordinance.  The Board expressed particular concerns regarding the minimal side yard setbacks proposed.  A motion was made to approve the application with conditions by Ms. Petrucci and seconded by Mr. Ellenberg, with all Board Members voting in the negative.  

Continuing on the agenda, Chairman Hensel advised the Board that a subcommittee continues to review the Borough of Avalon’s Landscaping Ordinance.  He felt that the ordinance revisions were proceeding in due course and that the subcommittee was currently working on the enforcement mechanisms.  Dr. Reynolds advised that the Environmental Commission and Lomax Consulting are currently evaluating the Landscaping Ordinance’s acceptable plant list taking particular note of the fact that it is hard to obtain many trees located on the list since they are simply not in stock.

Chairman Hensel requested that Solicitor Marcolongo lead the Board in a discussion regarding roofs over third floor decks.  Solicitor Marcolongo advised that after the most recent veto application, certain Board Members had expressed an interest in reviewing the ordinance itself to determine whether modifications would be appropriate.  He advised that a subcommittee had recently reviewed the ordinance and proposed modifications to the ordinance which would permit roofs over third floor decks; however, these areas would be counted toward floor area ratio which would limit the mass of the building.  Solicitor Marcolongo provided the Board with a draft ordinance amendment.  The Board has certain questions regarding the proposal and requested that Zoning Officer, Jeff Hesley attend the May meeting to address their concerns.  

The matter was open to the public at which time no member of the public came forward to testify.

A motion was made to adjourn at 8:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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